
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G407090 

LARRY L. HARRISON, EMPLOYEE                      C L A I M ANT

STREET & PERFORMANCE, INC., 
EMPLOYER                                RESPONDENT

LIBERTY MUTUAL GROUP,
INSURANCE CARRIER/TPA                       RESPONDENT

     
OPINION FILED JANUARY 11, 2017

Upon review before the FULL COMMISSION in Little Rock,
Pulaski County, Arkansas.

Claimant appeared Pro Se.

Respondents represented by the HONORABLE JAMES A.
ARNOLD, II, Attorney at Law, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed in Part;
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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 21, 2016.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove he

sustained compensable injuries to his neck, right arm,

and right shoulder.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable injury to his neck. 

We find that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury to his right shoulder or right arm.
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I.  HISTORY

Larry Lee Harrison, now age 61, testified that he

became employed with the respondents, Street &

Performance, Inc., in 2003.  The claimant testified that

his first job duties for the respondents involved

operating a forklift, and that he eventually began

cleaning and repairing motors.  The parties stipulated

that “the employee-employer-carrier relationship existed

on May 27, 2014.”  The claimant testified that he was

removing and installing motors at that time.  The

claimant testified, “My right arm was going to sleep and

was losing the strength in my fingers and hand.”  The

claimant testified that he informed his supervisor,

Richard Hexamer, that he was suffering from these

symptoms.

According to the record, Dr. Roy E. Russell saw the

claimant on May 27, 2014 and reported, “This 58 year old

male presents with: 1.  Musculoskeletal pain.  Rt arm

tingling and hurting for months.  He is losing MM mass

in the arm and dropping things from the arm.  2. 

Hernia.  Duration: 2 years....Identified risk factors

include heavy lifting.”  Physical examination showed,

“Right arm muscles appear to be smaller than on the
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opposite side.”  Dr. Russell commented, “He has weakness

in the right arm with decreased muscle mass.  His C-

spine films show narrowed disc space.  I will order MRI

of the neck and then make referral.”  Dr. Russell

stated, “He may return to work on 05/28/2014.  Activity

is restricted as follows: none.”

Dr. Nabil Akkad saw the claimant on June 25, 2014

and assessed “Unilat Inguinal hernia.”  Dr. Akkad

scheduled laparoscopic surgery for July 28, 2014.  A

representative of Dr. Akkad signed a slip on June 25,

2014 indicating that the claimant could return to work

on June 26, 2014.  (The claimant does not contend that

he sustained a compensable hernia as a result of his

work for the respondents).      

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on June 25, 2014, with the following findings:

There is a compression deformity involving the
superior end plate at T3 without marrow edema
suggesting a chronic compression deformity, at
least 30% vertebral body height loss.  

Degenerated discs are seen throughout the
cervical spine.  There is a small central disc
bulge or protrusion at C2-3.  At C3-4, a small
central, right paracentral disc protrusion
with degenerative change in the facets.  
Narrowing of subarachnoid space in AP to
9.5 mm.  At C4-5, a moderate central, right
paracentral disc protrusion with narrowing of
the subarachnoid space in AP to 7 mm.  At C5-
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6, a moderate disc bulge with a central, left
paracentral disc protrusion with narrowing of
subarachnoid space in AP to 8.5 mm.  

At C6-7. there is a right paracentral disc
protrusion narrowing the subarachnoid space to
approximately 8 mm.  At C7-T1, there is a
broad based disc bulge with bi foraminal
encroachment.  At T1-2, there is a central
disc protrusion....

IMPRESSION
1.  Multiple disc protrusions throughout the
cervical spine as described above including
the upper thoracic spine.
2.  Chronic appearing compression deformity
at T3.
3.  Canal stenosis as described above.  

Dr. Shawn Moore began treating the claimant on

July 25, 2014:

Mr. Harrison is a 58 year old male that
presents at the request of Dr. Roy Russell for
evaluation of neck pain.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient has a
3 year history of neck pain.  He describes
this as a dull and aching sensation in his
posterior cervical spine.  This radiates down
his right upper extremity.  He has numbness
and weakness in his right arm.  He has noticed
some significant atrophy of his biceps over
the last year....He does report frequent heavy
lifting....He has had chiropractic
manipulation with temporary improvement in his
symptoms....

IMAGING: The patient has an MRI of the
cervical spine from June 2014.  This study
shows multilevel degenerative disc disease
and spondylosis.  He has loss of cervical
lordosis.  He has significant stenosis
diffusely from C3-4 to C6-7.  His alignment is
normal.  
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ASSESSMENT/PLAN: The patient has a history of
severe cervical stenosis with right upper
extremity radiculopathy and myelopathy....I
have recommended surgical intervention due to
his progressive neurologic deficits.  I
counseled him that surgery would require C3-4
through C6-7 anterior cervical discectomy and
fusion....We will schedule this electively in
August after his upcoming hernia repair.

The claimant testified that he did not tell Dr.

Moore he was suffering from neck pain.  The claimant

testified, “No.  I didn’t have no neck pain....They said

I needed to see him because of my loss of muscle in my

right arm and shoulder.”  

In any event, the claimant testified with regard to

his job duties:

Q.  Did you tell Dr. Moore about heavy
lifting?

A.  Yes.  I told him about that.  Yeah, that
I did heavy lifting all the time.  Yes.

Q.  What was the heavy lifting that you would
have been referring to?

A.  Picking up the transmission off the floor,
putting them on pallets.  Installing motors in
the cars, stretching out and dropping motors
in the cars.  Picking up the rear ends.  When
you take a rear end out, when you rebuild a
rear end, you pull it out over the car and
pick it up over the leaf springs and drag it
over to the pallet jack and you drag it to the
truck and you pick it up and put it in the
truck.

Q.  So this lifting that you are talking about
in your job at Street & Performance?
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A.  Yes....Also, too, I was opening and
closing that garage door and my bay....

Q.  So is there any one particular aspect of
these job duties that you associate with
something that you think created this neck
problem?  Or is it just the various different
ones or do you know?

A.  No.  It’s just off and on over the years,
doing it over and over again.  But then again,
I think the main thing, I think is the garage
door, opening that big old garage door and
closing it.  It’s constant.

Q.  The garage door, is that like - you are
talking about like a big bay door?

A.  Yes.  It’s about 12 foot wide.  You raise
it by hand and the door is about wore out and
you had to pull it up so far and stop and get
down below it and push up on it.  You had to
hold it over your head until it stops rolling
or it would come back down.

Q.  I guess on a day to day basis, how many
times would you have to open the door and
close the door?

A.  Well, about 15 times maybe.  It depends on
how many times I am on and off the phone....

Q.  Now as you told us, as I understand it,
you feel like you injured your neck over time,
you don’t recall a specific injury or event of
some sort?  

A.  Yes.  That’s right.    

Dr. Moore signed a slip on July 25, 2014 indicating

that the claimant could return to work on July 26, 2014. 

The claimant filled out an Injury Form at

Physicians’ Specialty Hospital on August 15, 2014.  The
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claimant indicated on the Injury Form that his condition

was related to an injury sustained at work: “I worked 18

years in 12 year period.  Injury due to over work

acording (sic) to doctor evaluation.”  The claimant also

wrote, “Chaught (sic) a transmission falling from stand

had to have Guy & Cody get it off me.”  With regard to

working “18 years in a 12-year period,” the claimant

testified: “Including my time I worked plus the overtime

I worked.  I worked a 40-hour week plus overtime.”  

Dr. Akkad performed laparoscopic surgery on

August 19, 2014.  Dr. Akkad wrote on August 20, 2014,

“Larry Harrison is currently under my medical care and

may not return to work at this time.  Please excuse

Larry for 4 week(s) due to surgery.”   

Dr. Moore took the claimant off work on August 26,

2014.  The claimant testified that he did not return to

work for the respondents after 2014.  The respondents’

attorney examined Richard Hexamer, the respondent-

employer’s plant manager:

Q.  When did you first learn that he was
claiming that he had a work-related injury
while working at Street Performance?

A.  I received a call after he was off for
the hernia surgery and he called me saying
that the doctor said that he hurt his back
and it was work-related and I needed to file
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a workman’s comp claim and I instructed him
and his wife that day that I needed
documentation from whatever doctor they were
at because Street & Performance was under the
impression he was off for a hernia problem.

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on August 28, 2014.  The Accident

Information section of the Form AR-C indicated that the

Date of Accident was June 25, 2014.  The claimant wrote,

“Injured back due to repetitive heavy lifting on the job

over several years.”  

Dr. Moore reported on September 12, 2014:

The patient has a 3 year history of neck pain.
He describes this as a dull and aching
sensation in his posterior cervical spine. 
This radiates down his right upper extremity.
He has numbness and weakness in his right arm.
He has noticed some significant atrophy of his
biceps over the last year.  He has only mild
symptoms in his left upper extremity.  He does
have some ataxia with ambulation.  He does
report frequent lifting....He has had
chiropractic manipulation with temporary
improvement in his symptoms.  He underwent an
MRI of the cervical spine.  He presents today
for evaluation and treatment of his
symptoms....

IMAGING: The patient has an MRI of the
cervical spine from June 2014.  This study
shows multilevel degenerative disc disease and
spondylosis.  He has loss of cervical
lordosis.  He has significant stenosis
diffusely from C3-4 to C6-7.  His alignment is
normal.  

Dr. Moore performed surgery on September 12, 2014: 
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“1.  Anterior cervical microdiskectomy and fusion at C3-

C4, C4-C5, C5-C6 and C6-C7 for spinal cord

decompression.  2.  Application of intervertebral

biomechanical device times four.  3.  Anterior

instrumentation from C3 to C7 with Atlantis plate.”  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Cervical stenosis

with progressive cervical radiculopathy.”  The claimant

received follow-up treatment after surgery, which

treatment included physical therapy.  The claimant

testified that he benefitted from Dr. Moore’s surgery. 

The parties have stipulated that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement on January 22, 2015 with

regard to his neck.    

Dr. Moore corresponded with then-counsel for the

claimant on July 27, 2015:

I initially evaluated Mr. Larry Harrison on
July 25, 2014, for chronic neck pain and
cervical radiculopathy.  The patient reported
a 3 year history of neck pain during this
initial consultation, with right upper
extremity discomfort, numbness, and weakness.
His clinical examination was consistent with
cervical radiculopathy, with right upper
extremity numbness, weakness and hyporeflexia.
His MRI showed advanced degenerative disc
disease with spondylosis and stenosis
diffusely from C3-4 to C6-7.  I offered the
patient surgical intervention due to his
progressive neurologic symptoms.  I counseled
him that surgery was extensive and would
require C3-4 through C6-7 anterior cervical
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discectomy and fusion.  The patient consented
to surgical intervention, and this was
subsequently scheduled.  

The patient underwent anterior cervical
discectomy and fusion from C3-4 to C6-7 on
September 12, 2014.  The patient tolerated
this procedure well and was subsequently
discharged from the hospital the following
day.  The patient was then evaluated on
routine postoperative clinic visits on
September 25, 2014, October 23, 2014, and
December 4, 2014.  The patient experienced
significant improvements in his neck pain and
cervical radiculopathy in the postoperative
period.  He was referred for physical therapy
on his right shoulder and then subsequently
released from my care.

I think it is probable that Mr. Harrison
experienced cervical degenerative disc disease
with radiculopathy related to his significant
work-related obligations.  Although
degenerative disc disease is often considered
a chronic degenerative process, the
significant work-related obligations that
Mr. Harrison performed most likely contributed
to this underlying condition and the
development of his neck pain and
radiculopathy.  Please do not hesitate to
contact me if you have any other questions or
concerns. 

Dr. Trent Johnson evaluated the claimant’s right

shoulder on October 27, 2015: “He has an approximately

13-month history of right shoulder pain.  He does have a

history of ACDF at C3 through C7 of his cervical spine

performed by Dr. Moore here in town.  He states that the

numbness, tingling, and radiating pain down his arm as

well as strength in his right upper extremity are much
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improved.  He states that he has had a significant

amount of pain in his shoulder since that time....He

denies any significant injury or trauma to his

shoulder.”  Dr. Johnson’s impression was “A 59-year-old

gentleman with right shoulder rotator cuff sprain,

possible full or partial-thickness tear....At this time,

we will plan an MRI of the patient’s right shoulder.”

An MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder was taken

on October 29, 2015.  The impression included “1. 

Findings concerning for full thickness tear in insertion

of the supraspinatus tendon with some retraction of the

anterior fibers as well as some minimal fluid in the

subacromial/subdeltoid bursa.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Johnson on

November 3, 2015: “The patient’s MRI was reviewed, which

does show a tear of the supraspinatus tendon.  This does

appear to be full-thickness.  He also has a tendinopathy

of the biceps tendon at the rotator interval and AC

joint arthrosis.”  Dr. Johnson performed surgery on

November 11, 2015: “Right shoulder arthroscopy, rotator

cuff tear repair, acromioclavicular joint resection, and

biceps tenotomy.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis

was “Right shoulder rotator cuff tear.  AC joint
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arthrosis.  Biceps tendonosis.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 19, 2016. 

The claimant contended that he was “entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from on or about

August 26, 2014 until the date it is determined he

reached maximum medical improvement.  The claimant also

contends that the medical treatment he has received on

his neck has been reasonable, necessary, and related to

his compensable injuries such that the respondents

should be ordered to pay for same.  The claimant further

contends that the respondents should be ordered to pay

attorney’s fees as provided by law.  The claimant

reserves all other issues including permanent partial

disability and wage loss.”  

The parties stipulated that the respondents

controverted the claim.  The respondents contended, “The

claimant did not sustain a compensable injury to his

shoulder or any other body part on May 27, 2014 or on

any other date while employed by the respondent-

employer.”  

The parties eventually agreed to litigate the

following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant sustained a
compensable, gradual-onset injury to his neck,
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right arm, and right shoulder manifesting on
May 27, 2014.  
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
medical benefits.  
3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits.
4.  Attorney’s fees.  

A hearing was held on March 29, 2016.  At that

time, the claimant reserved the issues of temporary

total disability benefits and maximum medical

improvement with regard to his right shoulder and arm.

Dr. Moore testified under subpoena and stated, “I

don’t participate with workman’s comp cases....I saw

this patient outside of workman’s comp....I don’t

participate with those depositions.  I’m glad to sit

here.”  The respondents’ attorney examined Dr. Moore:

Q.  Independent of any information provided to
you by the patient, would you have come to a
conclusion that the cervical problem he had
had to be related to heavy lifting?

A.  No.  

Q.  The only way you would relate that was
based upon the history given to you by the
patient.

A.  Yes....

Q.  Mr. Harrison’s attorney sent to you a
letter dated July 13, 2015, which appears in
the record here that the judge has and it goes
into considerable detail about what weights
Mr. Harrison lifted and how many times he
lifted it and that sort of thing.  Do you
recall that letter?
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A.  Yes....

Q.  You responded to that letter, do you
recall that?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And in that letter you indicated that you
believed that his heavy lifting contributed to
his defects in his cervical spine, do you
recall that?

A.  In that letter I stated that degenerative
disc disease is typically a chronic process.
I said that it can be exacerbated with
repeated trauma but I said it’s a chronic
degenerative process and it can be exacerbated
with certain work conditions or trauma....

Q.  Let me ask you to further explain your -
the following statement in your report:  
“Although degenerative disc disease is often
considered a chronic degenerative process, the
significant work-related obligations that
Mr. Harrison performed most likely contributed
to this underlying condition and the
development of his neck pain and
radiculopathy.”  When you said, “Most likely
contributed to,” did you mean that to be
equivalent to that his work activities as
outlined in Mr. Harrison’s attorney’s letter,
was more than 50 percent of the cause of the
development of his condition as opposed to
simply being a contributing factor?

A.  It’s a contributing factor.  The
percentage I can’t argue.  That’s subjective.

Q.  You cannot say within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty that Mr. Harrison’s work
activities at Street & Performance was the
major cause of the development of the chronic
neurological deficit that you surgically
treated, is that a correct statement?

A.  The letter I dictated is correct.  It is
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probably a contributing factor but I don’t
know the percentage of that.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Moore:

Q.  I think as I’ve understood your testimony
today, you can’t say percentage wise what
percentage that past work may have played in
terms of the ultimate surgery for treatment
that you provided.  Is that fair to say?

A.  That is correct.     

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

June 21, 2016.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant failed to prove he sustained compensable

injuries.  The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of
and in the course of employment if it is not
caused by a specific incident or is not
identifiable by time and place of occurrence,
if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion....
(b) A back or neck injury which is not caused
by a specific incident or which is not
identifiable by time and place of
occurrence[.]   

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”
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are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  For

injuries falling within the definition of compensable

injury under subdivision (4)(A)(ii), the burden of proof

shall be by a preponderance of the evidence, and the

resultant condition is compensable only if the alleged

compensable injury is the major cause of the disability

or need for treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2012).  “Major cause” means more

than fifty percent (50%) of the cause, and a finding of

major cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2012).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter that the claimant failed to prove he suffered “a
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gradual onset injuries (sic) to his neck, right arm, and

right shoulder manifesting on May 27, 2014.”  The

administrative law judge found in part that the claimant

“failed to prove that his work activities were rapid and

repetitive and that the resulting conditions were the

major cause of his disability and need for treatment.” 

With regard to the claimant’s alleged compensable neck

injury, the administrative law judge erred as a matter

of law.  The claimant is not required to prove that his

neck injury was caused by rapid repetitive motion.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2012).  A

claimant seeking benefits for a gradual-onset injury to

the neck must prove that (1) the injury arose out of and

in the course of his employment; (2) the injury caused

internal or external harm to the body that required

medical services or resulted in disability or death; and

(3) the injury was the major cause of the disability or

need for medical treatment.  Kimble v. Labor Force,

Inc., 2013 Ark. App. 601, 430 S.W.3d 156. 

Nevertheless, it is the duty of the Full Commission

to enter findings in accordance with the preponderance

of the evidence and not on whether there is any

substantial evidence to support the administrative law
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judge’s findings.  Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark.

App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  The Full Commission

makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

A.  Neck  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his

neck.  The claimant became employed with the respondents

in 2003 as a laborer and eventually began working as a

mechanic.  The claimant began reporting physical

problems, related to his work for the respondents, no

later than 2014.  The claimant testified that his manual

labor for the respondents included picking up heavy

engine transmissions, installing motors, and repeatedly

lifting a heavy bay door, up to 15 times daily.    

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine in June

2014 showed objective findings including a compression

deformity at T3 and a bulging disc at C2-3.  The

claimant subsequently began treating with Dr. Moore. 

The claimant informed the providers at Physicians’

Speciality Hospital in August 2014 that his condition



HARRISON - G407090 19

was related to his work for the respondents.  Dr. Moore

performed surgery to the claimant’s cervical spine in

September 2014.  Dr. Moore reported in July 2015, “I

think it is probable that Mr. Harrison experienced

cervical degenerative disc disease with radiculopathy

related to his significant work-related obligations

[emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Moore also stated, “the

significant work-related obligations that Mr. Harrison

performed most likely contributed to this underlying

condition [emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Moore testified at

the hearing that his opinion regarding causation was

based on the history given to him by the claimant.

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission finds that Dr. Moore’s opinion as stated

in his July 27, 2015 correspondence is supported by the

record and is entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  Dr. Moore credibly opined that the claimant’s

cervical condition was causally related to the

claimant’s work for the respondents.  

Based on the evidence in the present matter, the
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Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury to his neck in accordance

with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2012). 

The claimant proved that he sustained an injury causing

physical harm to his body which arose out of and in the

course of employment and was not caused by a specific

incident.  The claimant established a compensable injury

by medical evidence supported by objective findings,

namely the compression fracture and bulging shown on the

June 25, 2014 MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine.  The

claimant proved that these objective medical findings

were causally related to the compensable injury.  The

claimant also proved by a preponderance of the evidence

that the compensable injury was the major cause of his

disability and need for treatment.  

B.  Shoulder and Arm

The administrative law judge found that the

claimant failed to prove he sustained a compensable

injury to his right arm or right shoulder.  The Full

Commission affirms this finding.  The claimant contends

that he sustained a gradual-onset injury to his right

shoulder and arm.  Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012), the claimant must prove
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that his injury was caused by rapid repetitive motion. 

The standard for determining whether the claimant

sustained a rapid repetitive motion injury is two-

pronged: (1) the tasks must be repetitive, and (2) the

repetitive motion must be rapid.  Malone v. Texarkana

Pub. Schs., 333 Ark. 343, 969 S.W.2d 644 (1998).  Even

repetitive tasks and rapid work, standing alone, do not

satisfy the definition; the repetitive tasks must be

completed rapidly.  Id.  

The evidence in the present matter does not

demonstrate that the claimant’s work for the respondents

constituted rapid repetitive motion involving his right

shoulder or arm.  The claimant testified that his work

for the respondents sometimes required manual labor. 

However, the record does not show that his work was

rapid and repetitive.  The claimant testified that he

was required to lift a large garage bay door “about 15

times maybe” on a daily basis.  Even if the claimant was

required to lift the bay door 15 times daily, the record

does not show that this activity was both rapid and

repetitive.  Nor does the record show that the

claimant’s other work for the respondents, i.e.,

restoring engines, involved rapid repetitive movement of
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his right shoulder or arm.    

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to his right shoulder or

right arm in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant did not

prove that he sustained an injury to his right shoulder

or arm which was caused by rapid repetitive motion.  We

therefore affirm the administrative law judge’s finding

with regard to the claimant’s right shoulder and arm.    

    After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury to his neck.  The claimant did not

prove that he sustained a compensable injury to his

right shoulder or right arm.  The claimant proved that

the medical treatment of record for his neck and

cervical spine was reasonably necessary in accordance

with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

claimant did not prove that treatment for his right

shoulder, including surgery performed November 11, 2015,

was reasonably necessary or the responsibility of the

respondents.  The claimant proved that he remained

within his healing period and was totally incapacitated
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from earning wages for the period beginning August 26,

2014, when Dr. Moore took the claimant off work, until

January 22, 2015, when the parties agree the claimant

reached the end of his healing period with regard to his

neck.  The claimant therefore proved he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from August 26, 2014

through January 22, 2015.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  

In reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission has considered only the evidence and

testimony presented at the hearing held March 29, 2016. 

The claimant’s former attorney of record, Greg Giles, is

entitled to fees for legal services in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


